                 NEWCHURCH PARISH COUNCIL

                                                                     Clerk  Gareth Hughes

                       Westfield House, Shore Road, Ventnor, Isle of Wight PO38 1RF  Tel 01983 853232

A  MEETING OF NEWCHURCH PARISH  COUNCIL  WAS  HELD AT THE  PARISH  HALL, NEWCHURCH, AT  7.30 PM ON  MONDAY 20TH JULY  2015. 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Councillors Davison, Earley, Harris, Llewellyn, Richards, Rouse and Vincent.
7.30pm to 7.45pm  time allocated for residents of Newchurch Parish to speak to the Council on Parish matters.
Prior to the meeting a site visit was held at the Community Garden and Cemetery commencing at 7pm.

Arising from the visit it was agreed to instruct Mr Read to carry out the following works –
Community Garden – Prune and remove  Convulvus, & remove any sprouting bamboo.

                                    Cutting/pruning of growth at the church end of the garden.
Cemetery – Removal of oak and ash saplings and sycamore growth at the War Memorial.

The War Memorial had been cleaned and lettered by Wight Stonemasonry and the work had been of a good standard. The Clerk had written to Newchurch Sports & Community Association requesting a contribution to the cost. 

Councillors asked the Clerk to pass their thanks to Mr Read for his upkeep of the sites which were of a good standard.
                                                                            MINUTES
93/15    TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
                                                                                              Councillors  Bevan.
94/15    DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

                                                                           None    
95/15    MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 15TH JUNE 2015.
              On the proposition of Councillor Richards seconded by Councillor Llewellyn it was –
              RESOLVED: That the minutes of the meeting on 15th June be approved.

96/15    TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE FINANCIAL REPORTS
              On the proposition of Councillor Llewellyn, seconded by Councillor Vincent it was –
              RESOLVED: (i) To approve the accounts for June.
                                      (ii) To approve payment of cheque numbers 2264 to 2272.
97/15    ISLE OF WIGHT COUNCILLORS REPORT
              Councillor Richards reported on an e mail received regarding noise at events in the Parish such as the 
              Garlic Festival and ‘Jack up the 80s’. He updated members on the award of the IWC waste contract and

             advised that Island Roads renewal of the High Street was scheduled for October.
98/15    PARISH COUNCILLORS  REPORTS

              Councillor Earley reported that there had been no recorded instances of crime.

             Councillor Llewellyn reported on the proliferation of advertisements and notices on the noticeboards, many  

             of which were out of date. He had produced a sign to go on the noticeboard explaining what placements 

              were permissible. The Clerk would also monitor content on his monthly visit to place Council Agenda.

             Councillor Rouse advised that the noticeboard at Alverstone was in poor condition.

             Councillor Davison distributed a leaflet from IWALC advising of its role and activity. IWALC was 

              supporting the IWC effort to continue Island Line in the current rail franchise. She also reported on the 

              Clerks Annual Review and a Nat West mobile bank that was to visit weekly. A resident had been 

              concerned at spraying activity in School Close but the work was of a personal nature and not business.
             The following items would be included on the Agenda for August –

              1. Presentation by the New Carnival Committee.

              2. Replacement Bench at Parish Hall.
              3. Burial of Ashes at cemetery.
             RESOLVED: That the reports be noted. 
99/15    CLERK TO REPORT ON CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED PRIOR TO THE MEETING

              The Clerk had circulated a list of correspondence. The increased volume of e mail correspondence was 
              noted, in particular those concerning the Rural Services Network (RSN) whose e mails were circulated 
              to all Councillors by Councillor Llewellyn after being received on the website..
              RESOLVED: That the correspondence be noted, that RSN messages continue to be circulated but not 

                                       be included on future correspondence lists.

100/15     PLANNING APPLICATIONS
                 The Chairman advised on attendance at a Planning Seminar where the IWC explained changes

                in procedure for local council input into the planning process. With effect from August no paper copies of 

                 planning applications would be sent to parish & town councils. In preparation for this Councillor 

                 Llewellyn had brought a projector and laptop to demonstrate how planning applications could be viewed 

                 by using information taken from the IW Council website. It was agreed that this was a suitable way 

                 forward and Councillor Llewellyn would obtain costs of relevant equipment for consideration at the next 

                 meeting. 

                 An e mail had been received from the Arreton Parish Clerk which suggested sharing equipment between 
                 a small number of neighbouring councils  could reduce costs. It was considered that the administration of 
                 such a scheme could be problematical and the costs involved in acting independently were not unduly 

                 significant
                 The following planning applications were considered –
                 TCP/31239: Solar Farm, Apse New Barn Farm, Shanklin. Variation of condition on height.
                 TCP/32317: Land adjacent to Mersley Gardens, Mersley Lane, Newchurch. Variation of condition to 

                                      allow the sale of horse semen and the rearing and sale of offspring related to that semen.
                RESOLVED: To make no objection to the applications but recommend the following conditions be            

                                         placed upon TCP/32317 –
                                         1.The permission be personal to Mr Lawton and the business use would continue only as 

                                             long as he was the owner of the site.

                                         2. A condition to preclude the use of the site for other commercial purposes such as 
                                             livery, equestrian tuition or leisure rides.

101/15    PLANNING DECISIONS
                The following decisions were reported -

                 1.Land adjacent to Nilmotnor, Newport Road, Apse Heath, Sandown Isle Of Wight 
                   Outline for a bungalow. Approved

                2.LBC/31714/A: Apsewood Cottage Apse Manor Road Shanklin Isle Of Wight PO37 7PN LBC for 
                    removal of existing veranda  proposed  replacement veranda on front elevation. Approved

                3.TCP/25342/ The Delves Alverstone Road Apse Heath Sandown Isle Of Wight PO36 0LE Proposed 
                    detached chalet building to provide ancillary residential accommodation (revised scheme. Approved

               4.TCP/32256:Ruskin Alverstone Road Apse Heath Sandown Isle Of Wight,PO36 0LE.Householder 
                  Application Demolition of conservatory proposed single storey extension on rear elevation to form  

                   ensuite bedroom and enlarge kitchen with utility room..Approved

                RESOLVED: That the decisions be noted. 
102/15     CONCLUSION OF AUDIT
                The Clerk reported that the External Audit of the Annual Return had been concluded and that there were 
                 no matters arising from the audit. The associated official notice was on display on the noticeboards.
                 RESOLVED: That the report be noted.
103/15     COMMUNITY BUS NO.23              
                 The Clerk reported that a  meeting had been arranged by Community Action to discuss the future of 
                 community bus services. The meeting would take place at 6pm at the Riverside Centre on Thursday 6th 
                 August. It was agreed that the Parish Council would seek an informal  meeting with IW Councillor Ian 
                 Ward re latest developments. 

               .
                 RESOLVED: That the report be noted and a meeting be arranged with Councillor Ian Ward.      
104/15      APSE HEATH METHODIST CHURCH
                  The Chairman, Vice Chairman and the Clerk had met with a representative of the purchasers
                  of the Church site. This was in response to an invitation from the purchasers to provide the Parish 

                  Council with information on their plans for the site. The Chairman reported that the purchasers had 
                  been advised that the Parish Council did not envisage any interest in the site as a community asset. 

                  RESOLVED:  That the report on the meeting be noted.
105/15      CAR PARK AT SCHOOL LANE
                  The Chairman reported on a damaged sign at the car park, which had apparently been caused by the 
                  impact of a vehicle. It was agreed that Mr Rackett be instructed to undertake necessary repairs.

                  A craft had been moored in the car park for some weeks but it  had now been removed. A further 

                  vehicle had been parked unmoved for a matter of weeks and it was agreed that the Clerk would  obtain 

                  the owners details from DVLA in order to write to him/her requesting that the car be removed.
                  RESOLVED: The Clerk obtain the car owners address from DVLA and write requesting the removal 
                                           of the vehicle from the car park.
106/15       CHURCHYARD MAINTENANCE
                   A letter had been received from Hilary Tyler on behalf of the Diocese claiming that as the Newchurch 

                    closure preceded the Local Government Act 1972, earlier law applied and that there was no need for a 

                    formal record of transfer.. As the closure of the churchyard preceded the formation of Newchurch 
                    Parish Council, the transfer could have been made to the overseers, records of whom could be 

                    researched.  
                    There was some discussion as to what interest may need to be declared in this matter by Councillor 

                    Rouse, in her capacity as Church Warden.
                    RESOLVED: 1.The Council would continue to seek evidence of a transfer of responsibility but that it
                                                was the responsibility of the Diocese to provide evidence that it had taken place. 

                                             2.That advice be sought from HALC/NALC on any interest that may need to be 

                                                declared by Councillor Rouse on this matter.
107/15       INVESTMENT OF CASH BALANCES
                   The Council currently held  cash balances in the form of reserves and also temporary cash balances as 

                   the IW Council precept for any year was paid in full at the commencement of each financial year The 

                    interest paid on the reserve account with Lloyds was very low and alternative investment instruments 

                    had been researched..
                    The Business Reserve account at Lloyds paid an interest rate of 0.005%, which was consistent with 

                     rates on such accounts at Nat West and Barclays. The most secure deposits for public money are all 

                     paying very low interest. Transfer of some monies to a year term long investment with Lloyds could 

                    raise the interest return to 0.095%, while a one year investment with Nationwide could achieve 0.15%.
                   RESOLVED: That £20,000 be invested in a Lloyds or Nationwide one year account subject to 
                                             withdrawal conditions being acceptable.

108/15       PARISH COUNCIL DOCUMENTS
                   It had been observed that in an article contained in the Parish Magazine, that  Reverend O’ 
                   Shaughnessy had written on the keeping of records in the Parish Chests. It was agreed to request access 

                    to records of the Parish Council that would appear be contained therein.
109/15        DATE OF NEXT MEETING

                    The next monthly meeting of the Parish Council would take place at 7.30pm on Monday 17th August  
                     in  the Parish Hall.
                                                              The meeting closed at 9.08pm.  
                                                                                                                              CHAIRMAN 
                                                                                                                              17TH AUGUST 2015                                    
